Unapproved Minutes

These are the unapproved minutes of the July 30, 2014 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors to be presented at a future meeting of the Board of Directors for approval.

1. Call to order: the meeting was called to order by Board President Treasurer Andrew Lattimer at 7:02, Board President Dale Herrick arrived and took over the meeting at 7:05  o’clock.  Directors present were: Kevin MacIlvane , Cori-Lynn Webber(Secretary), Debra Denker, , Susan Raupach, Glenn Brand, Andrew Lattimer (Treasurer) and Michael Coffey .  Directors Joe Paladino, Sean Buda, Brian Onessimo (Vice President), and Diane Bernier were absent.  Mr. Chris Kohnle of Elite Property Management, LLC was also present for the meeting.
2. Preceding Meeting: the minutes for the June 2014 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for Acceptance were reviewed and the following changes were proposed:

Note that Upon the arrival of Director Herrick at 7:15 he took over the meeting.

Page 1 section 4 para 2, line 5 change the word attorney to engineer.

Page 2 section 7b Capitalize Village and att to the end of the first sentence “minutes distributed to Village owner”s.  Add “Motion to approve changes requested by the Village Council made by Joe Paladino seconded by Kevin MacIlvane passed unanimously.”
8d change the word this to “his” in the last line.

Add that the minutes were submitted by Chris Kohnle.

Director Lattimer made a motion seconded by Director MacIlvane to 

Accept the minutes as amended.  

Motion passed with Director Webber abstaining.
3. Financial/Treasurer’s Report: Director Lattimer reported that there is operating case of 53,000 with payables of 70,000.  There is enough in reserves to cover operations.  Year to date the Councils water bills have been low.  Mr. Kohnle stated this is due to the timing of quarterly water billing.  The Ridge is overspent by 3k year to date, all other councils are now profitable.
Director MacIlvane asked why the Village is listed with different reserve balance numbers on page 4 and 5.  Director Lattimer explained that the accounts on 4 are the cash on hand and the accounts on 5 are the actual amounts held by the Village after expenses that are due and payable.
Director Raupach asked about page 7 line 13. She noted that as an example the Village moved 3,000 out of reserves, and wondered if the Councils are allowed to make decisions like that on their own.  These things happen because of skews from insurance premiums.  

Director Webber asked whether or not the Board has to vote Council decisions to shift reserves into operating budgets.  Mr. Kohnle explained that these decisions should be made at budget time.  Director Lattimer asked what are the boundaries of what a Council can do without Board Approval.  Director MacIlvane noted that we need to know the parameters and the rules so that we know what to do.  Director Lattimer feels the Board should at the very least keep and eye on the Council’s decisions to be sure they are not consistently under or over budget.

4. Property Managers Report:  Mr. Kohnle indicated that he has done his regular walks through and has listed the problems that they are dealing with in his inspection reports. 
He updated the board on the 
2-8 Rhodora water issue: CWD has agrred to make all the needed repairs to the property including taking the decks off, regarding and repairing the leaking windows by sealing them off.  Pipe will be laid to run the water as detailed by the Engineer.  He has signed off on the engagement letter with the engineer.  Director Webber asked whether or not CWD was also absorbing the cost of the Engineer.  Mr. Kohnle did not receive an instruction to request that so he never did.  He was instructed to do so now by Director Herrick with no objection from other members of the Board.
The front entrance project:  Went smoothly the arborist from Yarde is revieing the weeds and trees and they will be making necessary changes.  The designer of the project appeared and comment that she is embarrassed by the way the project looks.  2 of the maples are of very poor quality and are not properly balanced.  They do not appear healthy.  The Kousa Dogwood near Marshall Phleps shouldn’t look like it does.  Standard procedure is to put gator bags full of water on the new trees to allow water to get down through the 3 or more inches of mulch.  She does not understand why the contractor did not do so.  She feels that the mulch used was not appropriate.  This is just chopped up old trees from other projects not clean hardwood mulch.  Mulch of poor quality fades quickly as this mulch has, it should be removed and replaced.  Also she says the roses have not been fertilized, this needs to be done monthly for the 3 summer months so that the roses will flower continually all summer.  Homeowners need to understand that a project like this takes time to grow in and after 2 or 3 years it will look much more mature.   
Director Coffey asked that Yarde’s sales person come out and review the project and asked that Mr. Kohnle give them a list of what’s wrong with the project and get it all fixed.  He will contact Kyle and see what the arborist recommends on the trees.  Directors Raupach and Brand agreed that if needed they will do the August mulching of the roses and we can add that maintenece into Russo’s list for next summer.    
ISO New England:  Mr. Kohnle reported that he has gotten responses from 4 or 5 other unit owners that their properties were being impacted by the vibration from ISO.  Director Raupach thinks that some unit owners still haven’t gotten notice of the inquiry about problems from the facility.  Director MacIlvane reported that he hears the noise when he walks early in the morning.  
A decision to create a petition to be signed by the affected unit owners that something be done about the problem will be worked on by Directors Raupach and Brand, two of the impacted unit owners.  

Directors Lattimer and Coffey felt that taking the petition and presenting it to the VP at ISO would be the next way to proceed, since they have had testing done which claims to show that no unacceptable levels of noise or vibration are present and detectable. 

Line of Credit:  Mr. Kohnle reported that lines of credit for Planned Communities such ast WW are project specific and can be processed very quickly.  A generic line of credit is not possible from our normal bank.

Landscaping:  Director MacIlvane inquired about the budget and recontracting for the Village, which Mr. Kohnle is working on.  All of the numbers including these need to be worked on in the upcoming budget workshops.  
5. Unit Owner’s forum:
Bonnie Farmet: Asked who can sit on the board and vote?  She also wanted to know who can sit on committees and chair them.  There was some question as to whether or not a renter can sit on the Board or a Committee and respectively vote or chair.  Director Webber stated her belief that Renters can sit on the Board and Chair committees.  Director Herrick also thought so.  Director Lattimer was not as sure after looking at the Bylaws he didn’t think renters were allowed to sit on the Board.  If needed Mr. Kohnle will need to look into the final answer to this question with our Attorney.
She asked about the water bill for 1,3,5 Jacobi. To date CWD has paid that bill, as it is for untils that were supposed to be built and never where.  Mr. Khnle was asked to look into these bills.  Peter DeBisshops pointed out that the Village had a similar problem with a water hookup to nowhere, “an erroneous tap charge” he stated that CWD needs to follow up with the water company and have them disconnect those valves that do not connect to a valid address.
Director Herrick said that all meters are designated to councils so if these go anywhere they should id where and be placed in the appropriate council.  Mr. Kohnle was asked to see where these valves go and see that they are properly allocated to the responsible Council. If it is to units CWD did not build he is to give it back to them to take care of.

Marlene Towers: Asked when the contracts for Duplexes and Townhomes will be all one contract with the rest of the community.  She feels that the Village is not getting the service it is paying for from Russo, there is a failure to adequately trim especially in the Village and the Townhomes..  Director Herrick stated that the Conservancy etc has a contract that ends in March/April and the Duplexes and Townhomes have one more year past that.  

Jill Levine:  Wanted to comment that she things renters should not be allowed to vote on the Conservancy Board because they don’t have a vested interest in the Community.  Director Webber disagreed, stating that living in a community is also a vested interest in its success.

Peter DeBisschops:  Requested permission to put a line of red tape on the tennis court by the pool so that he can start a pickle ball league and lessons.  A motion was made by Director Lattimer seconded by Director MacIlvane “To allow Peter DeBisschops to apply and maintain a red line of tape on the pool tennis courts so that the Court can be used to play pickle ball.  Motion carried unanimously.  
6. Unfinished Business

a. Council boundaries:  Mr. Kohnle reported that he talked to Attorney Perlstein and there is a minimal cost going forward for the surveyor to complete the survey for plan A.  He says Perlstein recommends sticking with plan A, shcnging the lines will require more activity from the surveyor.  He will do anything the Board instructs him to do.  He now says there is no need to pin the property and council lines we can use the trees lines.
Director MacIlvane asked about plan B just outlining the Council areas with existing lines that were already mapped out by the surveyor, he wanted to know whether or not Perlstein understood the intentions.  Mr. Kohnle could follow up on that.

Director Herrick made a Motion seconded by Director Coffey “That the Board approves proceeding with Plan A.” 

Discussion on the motion.  Director MacIlvane was unsure if he could support plan A, he doesn’t understand why this means doing things all over again.  Director Herrick read an email from the Attorney which had been received and not shared with the Board.  Director MacIlvane wanted to know what the email meant when it said “Doing things all over again?  What things? 

Director Lattimer stated that we should be able to just substitute lines in.  He also stated that he clearly remembered Attorney Perlstein telling us that using tree lines was not appropriate since tree lines move.  Why the change of opinion now?

Mr. Kohnle believes that Perlstien feels plan B will cause more Attorney’s  and Surveyor fees than plan A.

Director Coffey wanted to know why we would need a surbeyor if we simply use street lines and existing boarders. We shouldn’t need to spend more.

Director Webber suggested that we just change the Declaration to not require a survey while wa are making the changes to the Declaration anyway.   Then we can just take existing maps and draw the lines for the Coucils on them ourselves if we agree.  

Director Herrick stated that there is a whole lot of tree work that needs to be done in his council and his Council wants the Conservancy to pay for that or they will not buy into a change.

Director Webber pointed out that she has Conservancy trees in her backyard that haven’t been touched in 21 years and all of the councils have lots of trees requiring work.  

Director Lattimer suggested that the Board table the motion, that Director Herrick actually share the email with the Board so that we have time to discuss it and these options with our Councils and that we consider Attorney Perlstein’s advice suspect when he tells us at one meeting we have to pin the lines and another that we don’t have to, rather we can just use the tree lines.  He finds it frustration that the advice has changed with no explanation.
Director Coffey asked about the reconciliation of the questions posed to Perlstein from the Community about Boundary questions.

Director Herrick withdrew his motion and will readdress Plans A and B.  Mr. Kohnle will forward the email to the Board so that they can review it.

b. Budgets:  Will hold questions til the August Meeting.  Michele will be looking into who is responsible for what with the Vortechnic units.

Director Webber asked that each line item have allocation and detailed description so unit owners understand what the basis for the budget item is.

Director Brand is curious bout 5k overbudget on insurance costs. Why7 didn’t the Townhomes know about that.  How could insurance be underestimated.  He asked the Property Manager to please keep the impacted councils in the loop.

7. New Business

September Board Meeting  Director Webber made a motion, seconded by Director Lattimer to move the September 24 board meeting to October 1, because the September meeting falls on a Jewish Holiday and at least one Board Member celebrates the Holiday.  Motion passed unanimously.

8. Committee Reports
a. Environmental committee report: director brand reported that all signs will be done with replacement the next couple of weeks, often are finished. A resident has volunteered to power wash the bridge by Unisource and it looks great. Ponds have been stopped by Russo which is really helping the small pond. There is budgeting for fish to be added to the big pond next year.
b. Communications. Peter DeBisschop reported the articles for the newsletter are being sought. They are hoping to get a draft of the board in late August. The new focus of the newsletters to focus on information about the community. Please read the drafting comment, the committee relies on the Board of Directors to edit the information provided.
c. Meeting House: Peter DeBisschop reported there are no rentals in the pipeline, the meeting house itself requires repair to the dormers which was never done in 2005 when the major repairs were completed..
d. Social committee:  Stephanie McKinney reported that on July 12 the committee held a bunko event. It was very popular and there are no expenses for this particular event. A family movie night with jungle book will be held and on August 23 the dog show and bike fair will be held for the second year. Windsor Police Department Petco and some food vendors will be present for cash purchase.
e. Welcome: Susan Raupach reported for Ruth Johnson that there was a group meeting with four unit owners. There are eight visits to be made.
f. Standards: chair Kim Reed reported that she had three people to propose for appointment form a shot from the townhomes, Heather Nathan from the townhomes, and Naomi McNeil from the duplexes. That leaves win Fitzgerald Marlene towers Tim Dunlavey and Andrew Lattimer on the committee. All councils will now be represented. The committee approved eight AAI’s, the focus of the committee will shift to having a week follow-up on the AAI’s using the master list that is being created for that purpose. That will ensure that there are no cracks in the completion of the process. Director Herrick thanked him for her service. Director Herrick then made a motion seconded by director Lattimer that Laura Mushaweh, Heather Nathan and Naomi McNeil all be appointed to the standards committee. That motion passed unanimously.
g. Garden: Director Raupach reported in director Bernier’s absence that the garden was going along well.
h. Document:  Peter DeBisschop reported that the draft of the bylaws is coming with a cheat sheet for the Board of Directors to understand the major changes proposed rules will be presented to the board in a month or so.
It was agreed that director Herrick would email the board potential dates for a budget meeting and a meeting for the documents committee to present its work.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:50 o’clock p.m. by Motion of Director Webber and seconded by Director MacIlvane.  The motion passed unanimously.  
